NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS SPECIAL MEETING

VIA CONFERENCE CALL

21 MARCH 2001

I. Call to Order.  6:30 p.m.,  Wednesday, March 21, 2001.

The meeting was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 6:30 p.m., Wednesday, March 21, 2001.  Board members participating were:  Donna Stryker, James Salas, Katherine Ingold, and Joe Salazar.  Regent Reta Jones joined the conference call at 7:15 p.m.  Staff members present:  Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Dr. Jackie Wood, and Dereld Quillin.  Participating via telephone were:  Retha Coburn, and Linda Lyle.  John Williams was recorder.

II.
Intro of Guests

There were no guests present.

III.
Approval of Agenda

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously).

IV.
Other Items

A. Preschool Expansion

This agenda item addresses a proposal request to the Commission on Higher Education for approval of the use of NMSVH reserve funds for the acquisition of a facility located at 210 Truman NE, Albuquerque, New Mexico.  This facility will provide additional space to house the NMSVH Preschool presently located at 230 Truman NE, Albuquerque, New Mexico.

Superintendent Jennings asked all participants if they received the packet of information that was sent to them prior to this meeting.  Jim Salas and Joe Salazar stated that they did not receive the information.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the information was mailed via “overnight” and should have been received by Monday morning.  Jim Salas stated that the U.S. Postal Service left a note saying that delivery was attempted, no one was present to sign, and the packet was returned to the post office for pick-up.  Joe Salazar stated that he did not receive his packet and does not know its whereabouts.  President Stryker and Regent Ingold stated that they did receive their packets.  Superintendent Jennings asked Retha Coburn to provide a verbal description of the documents that were included in the information packet.  President Stryker asked Retha Coburn to identify each document, with its heading, and provide an explanation of its purpose.  This will allow those Regents who did not receive the packet to understand the contents.  Retha Coburn reviewed the contents of the Capital Project Request.  Retha Coburn stated that this information packet was compiled using information provided by Mr. Hidalgo, Commission on Higher Education.  NMSVH has since received additional direction from the Commission on Higher Education that will require more documentation prior to submission of the project request to CHE.  Retha Coburn stated that Form 1: Preliminary Data Form, provides a brief description of the proposed project.  This form also includes a total capital project request of $985,000.  This price includes:  $850,000 for acquisition (which is the asking price for the facility on 210 Truman), $10,000 for renovations, and $125,000 for communication system & fire alarms.  Retha Coburn explained that these prices are estimated on the high side to ensure that we do not have to approach CHE with an additional request because of increased renovation and related costs.  Retha Coburn explained that Form 4: Physical Plant Operation and Maintenance Costs, lists the current operational and maintenance expenses for the existing Preschool ($1,241.900), and the projected annual expenses after completion of the capital project ($1,281.400).  Projected annual expenses are $39,500 higher than current.  The significant increase items are utilities ($17,000) and maintenance and repair ($10,000).  Retha Coburn on reviewing Form 5: Equipment Purchase, stated that NMSVH does not anticipate the need to buy additional equipment for the 210 Truman site.  The site presently contains a large amount of furniture that is included in the sale and is useable by the Preschool.  Classroom and educational equipment will be moved from the existing Preschool site.  Retha Coburn on reviewing Form 6-1: Proposed Project Costs, explained that in addition to the acquisition cost of $850,000, renovation cost of $10,000, and communication system/fire alarm cost of $125,000, $4,500.00 is projected for professional fees which include surveys and testing, project inspection, and legal and administrative fees.  This brings the total project cost to a projected $989,500.  Retha Coburn on reviewing Form 6-2: Proposed Project Square Footage and Funding Sources, stated that gross square footage cost of the 210 Truman site was projected at $115.39 per square foot x 8,535.57 square feet for a cost of $985,000.  This calculation may change based on the desires of CHE.  Retha Coburn on reviewing Form 7: Certification by Governing Board, explained that this form needs to be signed by the NMSVH Board of Regents President to reflect Board approval for submission of this project request.  Retha Coburn stated she has recently been informed that what has been submitted to the Board is not all that is required by CHE.  CHE recently faxed another document to NMSVH that lists other procedures that must be completed prior to submission to CHE.  Retha Coburn stated that in order to proceed with this process NMSVH needs approval from the Board of Regents.  This approval will effect several areas.  The first thing that is needed is Board approval for the purchase of the 210 Truman site.  The Superintendent needs to be granted the authority to negotiate the price with the seller.  If the Board wishes to grant this authority to the Superintendent and stipulate a price range we will not need to come to the board until we have settled on a selling price.  Once an offer has been accepted we need to have almost the entire sale completed before the proposal can be submitted to CHE for approval.  Everything, short of funds exchanging hands needs to be in place.  Retha Coburn reviewed all of the additional requirements that have been stipulated by CHE.  Joe Salazar asked if the figures that are contained in the information packet are firm figures?  Retha Coburn stated that the figures are estimates.  She restated that these estimates are on the high side.  She stated that these figures are provided so that NMSVH receives the approval from CHE to use these funds if necessary.  She stated that she feels that actual project costs will be less.  Jim Salas, on the subject of the $125,000 for communication systems and fire alarms, asked Retha Coburn for her estimate on the actual costs.  Retha Coburn stated that she conferred with Roy McCollum, NMSVH Information Systems, regarding this matter.  Roy McCollum stated that the actual costs will depend on what is currently installed in the 210 Truman site.  Roy McCollum feels that if nothing is in place the cost could be less than $100,000.  Jim Salas stated that he understands that there is already a phone system in the 210 Truman site.  Retha Coburn stated that there is a phone system, however it is not known if the existing system would adequately connect the existing Preschool site and the NMSVH main campus.  It is important that we have a strong communication network.  This may require the installation of additional cabling.  President Stryker stated that she was under the impression that if we found an adequate site we were going to sell the existing Preschool site.  Are we now planning on retaining the 230 Truman site?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that we need to discuss that issue.  She stated that she has discussed this issue with Linda Lyle and explored the possibility of moving the entire Preschool program to the 210 Truman site.  They also discussed the possibility of splitting the program and keeping the preschool based program at the 230 Truman site and housing the expanded programs, 1st through 3rd grade, in the 210 Truman site.  They also discussed the possibility of having the entire program housed in the 210 Truman site and utilizing the 230 Truman site for outreach programs, parent training, or similar services.  Superintendent Jennings stated that these issues need to be discussed with the Board.  Katherine Ingold stated that she has visited the 210 Truman site.  She asked if any other members of the Board have had the opportunity to see the site?  President Stryker stated that she has received an extensive package of pictures and after review has a pretty good idea of what the building offers.  Jim Salas and Joe Salazar stated that they have not seen the 210 Truman site.  Katherine Ingold stated that she feels that it is a better site than the Charter Hospital building.  She stated that she feels it is in better shape, and is located near the existing Preschool.  She does not feel that major renovations are needed to house the Preschool program.  She stated that she feels that the site can be purchased for less than the $850,000 asking price.    Joe Salazar asked for a physical description of the facility.  President Stryker asked Superintendent Jennings, Linda Lyle, and Regent Ingold to provide a description of the facility and answer any questions regarding the facility.  Joe Salazar asked about the height of the interior ceilings.  Retha Coburn, Dereld Quillin, and Katherine Ingold estimated the ceiling height to be between 10 and 12 feet.  Joe Salazar asked about window placement.  Retha Coburn stated that there are some windows that are placed immediately below the ceiling, and there are windows that are placed where they can be viewed out of, and allow sunlight into the facility.  Katherine Ingold stated that there are a lot of sky lights which provide a great deal of natural light to the interior.  Linda Lyle stated that most of the windows are just below the ceiling level.  There are windows in all of the perimeter rooms with the exception of a large space which would be used as the therapy room.  Joe Salazar asked if the structure is brick or pumas block?  Linda Lyle stated that it is a brick structure.  Joe Salazar asked if the interior is finished in dry wall, with insulation, or bare brick walls?  Katherine Ingold stated that it appears to be insulated and dry walled.  Joe Salazar asked if anyone knows for a fact.  President Stryker stated that there are standards required by building inspectors of commercial property and she feels that this building will at least meet the minimal interior insulation requirements.  Joe Salazar asked Linda Lyle about the interior walls.  Linda Lyle stated that the majority of the interior walls are dry walled.  There are however some brick interior walls.  The north facing wall is brick, the length of the building.  Joe Salazar asked about the roof on the 210 Truman site, is it pitched, or flat, and how old is it?  Retha Coburn stated that it is a flat roof.  A new roof was put on the building during the second phase of it’s construction in 1991.  Joe Salazar asked if there may be a time when NMSVH would consider putting a chain link fence around the perimeter of the property for security reasons?  Katherine Ingold pointed out that we do not have a perimeter fence around the existing Preschool.  President Stryker stated that she would be concerned about aesthetics.  It does not appear that perimeter fencing is common in that neighborhood and might detract from the value of the property.  President Stryker asked Linda Lyle if security is an issue?  Linda Lyle stated that security is always an issue but she does not feel that a perimeter fence would make a difference in security.  Joe Salazar asked what type of security measures are taken at the existing Preschool site?  Linda Lyle stated that the Preschool does not have a security guard, or fencing.  The Preschool does however have a security alarm system.  Joe Salazar asked if those same type of security measure would be adequate for the 210 Truman site?  Linda Lyle stated that a security system already exists in the 210 Truman site.  The security system that is installed looks very similar to the one that is in the existing Preschool building.  Katherine Ingold stated that if we purchase the 210 Truman site, and retain the existing building at 230 Truman the Preschool would have a total of 12,535 square feet of usable space.  This does not count the second floor of the existing Preschool site.  She asked about long-term plans for the Preschool.  Do we want to sell the 230 Truman site and move everything into the 210 Truman site or do we want to retain the use of both sites?  What does the long-term plan indicate that we will need?  Linda Lyle stated that the 8,500 square feet that we would be acquiring if we purchase the 210 Truman site could not be used to simply replace the existing space.  Because of the double sessions we are currently using 8,000 square feet of space.  In effect we would only be gaining 500 square feet, and eliminating all offices if we moved the entire program to 210 Truman and sold 230 Truman.  Linda Lyle stated we actually have less space than we have in the existing facility.  She stated that if we are going to explore purchasing the 210 Truman site, we need to talk about keeping both sites.  Linda Lyle stated that the Preschool could move into the 210 Truman site, as is.  It is basically made up of a number of small offices.  By cutting some doors we can open two offices spaces to make one classroom.  If we move no offices to the new site we could avoid tying in the phone system to the main campus.  If staff needed to conduct business with the main campus they could conduct the business from the 230 Truman site which is already connected to the main campus.  Linda Lyle stated that for next school year, if NMSVH purchased the 210 Truman site, they could keep the children that are medically fragile in the existing site, and move all of the other children into the new space.  This would be 3 classrooms in the existing facility, and 4 classrooms in the new facility.  The 210 Truman site would not accommodate all of the students.  The birth to 3 program would also be moved to the new facility so that they can have a place to work with children, on site.  Linda Lyle stated that for long-term projections, if NMSVH anticipated keeping both sites the only thing that would be lacking would be playground space.  She stated that she has discussed this with Superintendent Jennings.  Over the long-term NMSVH could seek additional capital outlay funds to purchase the land between the two sites and develop the land to meet program needs.  Joe Salazar asked how close the proposed new site is to the existing site?  Linda Lyle stated that they are separated by a “strip building” that houses three very small offices.  Katherine Ingold asked if there are plans to improve the area where the Preschool is currently situated?  Jim Salas state that there has been some talk about doing some improvements on East Central, but we may be located a little north of this improvement area.  Katherine Ingold asked if we would take advantage of any upgrades as a result of this area improvement?  Jim Salas stated that we could benefit from the improvement project, but it is hard to say when these improvements would be implemented.  Area improvement has been a discussion item with Albuquerque for some time.  Jim Salas stated that he is still concerned about the $100,000 estimate cited by Roy McCollum to connect the communications network between the two sites.  He feels that this figure is very high.  Retha Coburn stated that the figures cited in the proposal, if approved, would simply give us access to the funds to accomplish the necessary work.  It does not mean that we would spend $100,000 on the communication system and fire alarm.  Any projects associated with the 210 Truman site would be brought back to the Board for financial outlay approval.  President Stryker stated that she is uncomfortable with figures that have been provided to the Board on other potential Preschool sites. The Board has been provided with figures, by a source outside of NMSVH, that seemed to constantly change.  Because of this she wants to ensure that the figures that are cited in the proposal put before the Board at this meeting are realistic.  As an example, the renovation costs are estimated at $10,000 in the proposal.  How were these estimates determined?  Superintendent Jennings stated that administration looked at having NMSVH maintenance staff accomplish the renovation work, primarily the removal and widening of doorways between offices to convert two offices to one classroom.  To get started for next school year this is all that will need to be renovated.  She stated that she does not know the exact formula that was used by the Finance Department for this estimate.  She stated that long-term NMSVH would request capital outlay funds to convert the interior of the 210 Truman site to a model school facility.  Retha Coburn stated that the renovation cost was estimated using our labor and our materials.  She also stated that the $10,000 figure cited in the proposal is on the high side so that we do not have to approach CHE at a later date for an additional capital outlay to finish the project.  President Stryker asked how long the 210 Truman site has been on the market?  Retha Coburn stated that the site has been on the market since October 2000.  President Stryker stated that it is her understanding that the purpose of this Special Meeting is to approve the authority for this proposal to be presented to the Commission on Higher Education.  If we are to negotiate with the seller of this property we have to have CHE approval.  She also understood Retha Coburn to say that once an offer is extended we have to have the sale taken care of, up to the point of exchange of funds, and again submit the proposal to CHE.  Retha Coburn stated that we have to have an approved offer from the seller before we submit any proposal to CHE.  We need to have the Board’s approval to negotiate a price with the seller before we can obtain an approved offer.  We have to have the complete sale in place, short of funds exchanging hands, before any proposal can be presented to CHE.  President Stryker stated that she now understands that the purpose of this Special Meeting is to provide approval on moving forward on the purchase of the 210 Truman site.  The second step is to provide the authority to the Superintendent to negotiate the selling price within a range to be determined by the Board.  Once that offer is accepted we then must take the sale to the point of closing prior to approval by CHE.  During this process we must ensure that we provide all of the documentation and actions outlined in the statutes provided to us by Mr. Hidalgo of the CHE, including the Warranty Deed and surveys.  President Stryker stated that normally you cannot obtain a Warranty Deed until after the confirmation of sale.  She stated that she believes they are asking for the existing Warranty Deed.  Jim Salas asked if there was a requirement for title insurance?  Retha Coburn stated that the list of required documents does call for the submission of a title insurance policy.  President Stryker stated that a title insurance policy cannot be issued until the confirmation of sale.  She stated that she is concerned about the CHE requirements prior to submission of the proposal for consideration.  The survey that is required prior to submission is not normally done until a loan for purchase is approved, or until a purchase is approved.  A survey for a commercial site will cost between $350.00 to $1,600.00.  A title binder of insurance will bind NMSVH and provide us with the information that we need to proceed with the sale.  You cannot obtain title insurance until consummation of the sale, or a deed is actually signed.  President Stryker stated that she is concerned because some of the documentation that CHE is calling for is physically inappropriate and impossible to provide prior to the consummation of sale.  President Stryker stated that the purpose of this meeting is to give CHE the preliminary data, and if approved by the Board authorize the Superintendent to move forward on the 210 Truman site.  She stated that she understands that this is necessary, at this time, because we are hoping to be on the agenda for the March 2001 Commission on Higher Education meeting.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we were trying to get on the April 2001 CHE agenda.  That is the reason for scheduling this Special Meeting.  She stated that NMSVH was just informed that the documents that were submitted were not sufficient.  We have been informed of additional documents that need to be submitted prior to placement on the CHE agenda.  President Stryker asked when the CHE is scheduled to meet?  Superintendent Jennings stated that we will not have the necessary steps completed in time for the April CHE meeting, so we are attempting to get on the June 6,7 CHE Board Meeting agenda.  President Stryker stated that she does not have any particular opposition to the proposed site, but she does not feel that she has enough information to make an informed decision.  President Stryker asked, if we do not make a decision at this Special Meeting, would the delay in a decision prevent us from getting on the June CHE agenda?  She stated that her concern is that we have two members of the NMSVH Board of Regents who have not even seen the proposal that is being presented at this meeting.  She is also concerned that an additional list of requirements has been submitted to NMSVH that she has not had a chance to review.  Now that we are not going to be on the April CHE agenda, will a delay in a decision still allow our placement on the June CHE agenda?  Superintendent Jennings stated that if we are going to be on the June CHE agenda we have to have all of the supporting documents to CHE one-month prior to the June meeting.  We would have to have the documentation to CHE by May 6, 2001.  President Stryker stated that she is not saying that this issue has to wait until the April 27, 2001 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.  She stated that she is uncomfortable about making a decision at this time since members of the Board have not had a chance to review the materials presented tonight.  In addition, we have new information that we have not had a chance to review and discuss.  President Stryker stated that she has no opposition to another special meeting if it will allow the members of the Board to be completely familiar with the agenda item discussion, while ensuring that NMSVH administration can submit the required documentation in time to be placed on the June 2001 CHE meeting agenda.  President Stryker asked Joe Salazar and Jim Salas how they feel about this since they did not receive the information packet for this meeting?  Joe Salazar stated that he would feel uncomfortable making a decision without having reviewed the materials and visiting the property site.  Jim Salas stated that he would prefer to have the materials for review prior to making a decision.  President Stryker asked Reta Jones if she received her information packet?  Reta Jones was not sure if it had been received, and did not have the opportunity to review the information.  President Stryker asked Superintendent Jennings and Retha Coburn if they feel comfortable giving the Board more time for document and information review prior to calling another special meeting to discuss this issue?  This would also allow President Stryker time to make some calls to determine closing costs and title requirements.  Joe Salazar asked if the materials could be resent to himself and Jim Salas.  President Stryker also asked that the additional requirements that were sent by Mr. Hidalgo, CHE, be forwarded to the members of the Board for review.  President Stryker asked Superintendent Jennings and Retha Coburn if they are comfortable with the information that has been presented to the Board at this meeting?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels comfortable when considering that the asking price on the 210 Truman site is reasonable when comparing purchasing to leasing.  She is also comfortable that the site will accommodate the needs of the Preschool and will not require extensive renovations before the facility can be occupied.  She stated that if we can at least get the Boards approval to pursue the property at this meeting it would allow administration to begin meeting the requirements necessary for proposal submission to CHE.  Requirements that must be completed before placement on the June 6, 2001 CHE agenda.  Retha Coburn agreed with Superintendent Jennings.  She stated that we cannot proceed with anything until the seller accepts an offer on the property.  This is our next step in the process and the reason that we need the Board’s approval on pursuing the property.  Retha Coburn stated that what is still lacking is the time-line information for document submission to CHE for capital outlay projects.  Reta Jones asked why we need to go to CHE for approval if we are going to already be entered into a contact?  Retha Coburn stated that it is her understanding that we will have an accepted offer on the property pending CHE approval.  Reta Jones expressed concern that it sounds like CHE wants everything in place through closing before they will review our request.  This causes confusion regarding the capital outlay request process.  President Stryker stated that she understands the Superintendent’s desire to have an approval to proceed with the property pursuit, and she feels comfortable that the Superintendent would not move forward on the issue without Board approval.  She asked if what is being asked for is the Board’s approval for the Superintendent to negotiate the price of the property?  Then another meeting will be needed to discuss the negotiated price.  This is not how the purchase of a commercial site occurs, normally.  Superintendent Jennings stated that NMSVH administration is and will continue to work closely with CHE to ensure that the process that they require is followed.  CHE stated that one of the steps that needs to be done is to obtain the approval of the governing board to pursue the property.  It must be supported and approved by the Board of Regents before we can go any further.  President Stryker asked if that is approval of pursuing purchase?  Retha Coburn stated that that is her understanding.  Jim Salas stated that the Board at this point could establish price boundaries.  But this is not something that would normally be handled in open session.  This type of action is an exception in the Open Meetings Act.  If you are discussing a price offer, which is tactical information, you do not want it published in open session.  That would be detrimental to negotiations.  Jim Salas stated that if we are going to establish price offer parameters to the Superintendent we would go into executive session and discuss the matter there.  President Stryker stated that the agenda for this special meeting does not allow for the Board to go into executive session because it is not listed on the approved agenda.  Katherine Ingold recommended that we have more of the documentation forwarded to the Board and schedule another special meeting that will allow the actions needed in the matter.  Discussion continued on the scheduling of another special meeting of the Board to address the Preschool Expansion issue.  A schedule that would allow for the timely submission of capital project request documents to CHE in time for placement on the June 6, 7, 2001 CHE meeting agenda.  Reta Jones suggested that NMSVH hire a buyers agent to represent us in the negotiation of a sale price on the property.  Realtors represent the seller not the buyer.  This will ensure that NMSVH has some protection in the price negotiation process.  We will have someone looking out for us in the process, not the seller.  A buyers agent will also be aware of the future plans for the area that we are considering purchasing property.  Joe Salazar asked what fees are normally charged by a buyers agent?  President Stryker stated that the fees vary.  There are no mandated prices in the State of New Mexico.  Superintendent Jennings agreed with this suggestion and will research the issue of retaining the services of a buyers agent to represent NMSVH in price negotiations for the property on 210 Truman.  She stated that she will approach 2 or 3 agents and utilize the agent that offers the best rate.  President Stryker stated that the Superintendent needs to make sure that she utilizes an agent whose expertise is in commercial property.  Reta Jones stated that the Superintendent also needs to ask the buyers agent how fees are typically handled relative to the purchase price.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would provide the Board with updates on the information that she finds, and provide her recommendation on the buyers agent issue before she makes any firm commitments.  Discussion continued regarding the scheduling of the next special meeting to discuss the issue of preschool expansion.  

Superintendent Jennings recommended that the Board allow her to monitor the progress on finding a buyers agent, and continue coordination with CHE on the capital project request procedures.  As these issues come together it will be much easier to determine when the next special meeting will need to be scheduled.  She will then notify the Board for an agreed upon meeting date.  Members of the Board of Regents agreed with this recommendation.  

President Stryker stated that she wants to ensure that all parties are aware that the lack of action at this meeting does not mean that the Board of Regents is not supportive of this expansion project.  The lack of action is only a result of some unanswered questions and the need for additional research so that all members of the Board of Regents have the information necessary to make a sound decision.  Members of the Board of Regents agreed with this statement.  .  

V.
Adjourned. 

The Board adjourned their meeting at 7:47 p.m., Wednesday, March 21,  2001.
​​​​​​​________________________

​​​​​​​________________________

Donna Stryker, President


Katherine Ingold, Secretary
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